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British Antarctic Survey Club

ACTING CHAIRMAN'S CHAT.

Dear club members

Due to the present COVID crisis the 2020 AGM and Reunion Dinner
(in Dundee) was cancelled. The Club committee held an EGM, in June,
using Zoom as its platform. Previous to the AGM the encumbant
chairman Terry Allen had stated his intention to stand down from the
committee. This made the position of chairman vacant, so, as there were
no other candidates put forward in advance, I was voted in as acting
chairman at the June EGM, in order to continue BAS Club business.

Certainly 2020 will not be remembered fondly and can we just hope that 2021 is going to be better?
There will no reunions possible this year and all committee meetings will be held using Zoom platform. I do

know lots of us have kept in touch by phone and online. I never expected to enjoy a garden zoom cocktail party
in April but it was fun!

With the future still very uncertain I cannot confirm that next year's AGM and dinner will go ahead,
but we are putting everything in place, with details in the magazine for members to book, but we won't ask for
any payments until it is cleared to take place. An online AGM will be held if needed.

We do know that the 2022 event is already booked in Dundee with plans for the Forest of Dean in 2023.
An organizer is now required for 2024.

I must pay tribute and thanks to Terry Allen for his many excellent years of service as the Club
Chairman. His lasting legacy will be in organizing the committee into their various roles so that it runs more
smoothly and hope I can do at least half as good job as he has done?

Tony Wincott has opted to stay on as Club Secretary. Andy Smith continues to run the club website
and already making the website clearer.

As Alex Gaffikin was also standing down, Jenny Dean was co-opted as acting membership secretary
with Alex staying on the committee as advisor until Jenny is ratified at the AGM. Together with Steve, Ellie and
John Blunn they do help to bring the general age of the committee down!

Another committee member who has worked wonders is Dog Holden, assisted by Tony Wincott, in
getting Kenn Back into the safe environment of the Sir Winston Churchill nursing home in Montevideo, which
is especially for ex-pats and run by the British Society. Thanks to all the committee members for the work that
they do especially Keith for another excellent magazine!

One person to whom the club do owe a great deal of gratitude to is Anne Todd MBE who has been a
co-opted committee member since its inception in 1976 and stepped down this summer. Anne probably knows
more about BAS club than anybody else and it has been a privilege to work with her. A suitable gift and card
was presently to her recently by young Hope Stoneley [fittingly a Fids granddaughter]. Jo Rae, with Anne’s
cooperation, has compiled an article, with photos of her career, for this issue of the magazine. The oddest thing
is she wasn’t actually called Anne!

You may have seen the appeal from UKAHT, who are struggling at the moment, for funds as they
won't be able to open Port Lockroy this coming summer, which does finance a lot of their work. The club, as a
whole have made a donation, but others are always welcome to offer donation. The UKAHT did pay for a lot
of the oral history interviews and they do look after some the old huts which some of us wintered at!

BAS will have a limited season south with the JCR sailing with a full complement of Fids, the first time
for many years, with the air unit picking up the aircraft in the Falklands, some of which had already been ferried
there. One ‘Otter” had been left there to cover medevac during the southern winter. There is the first season of
the Sir David Attenborough to look forward to in 2021 --  all being well.

Sadly far too many obituaries in this issue of the magazine with some real Fid legends leaving us this
year!

All the best to everyone and keep safe:
Allan Wearden
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EDITORIAL

Front cover — thought it may give a bit of cheer to
everyone - lift up the ‘spirits’ a little maybe, at this time of year

There is one Book Review of published book and one
early review of a forthcoming book — written by club member
Fergus O’Gorman — to be published in Spring 2021.

John Edwards has been busy in this magazine —
another ‘non-oral” history, that of Peter Noble

There are quite a few in the Snippets/Letters section —
I enjoy these little ‘things” and letters — brightens up my day.

There are a couple of “‘Wanted” pieces — please read
and see if you can supply the information

Tony “Winkers” has provided a new sales item of face
Masks — relevant in these times

I think it's time I mentioned Jamie Oliver at BAS and thank him for his cooperation in producing
extracts from Icesheet, in particular sending me the photos in high resolution so that I can use them —

“No one has gone until they are forgotten” (spoken by Chris Eldon-Lee at Martin Pinders funeral
Eulogy) very applicable as it is good that we not only remember deceased Club members but deceased ex-Fids
and close working colleagues and that we endeavour to try to trace as much information about them as possible.
There are quite a number of obituaries/memories in this magazine where ‘digging” and ‘tracing’ information
has been necessary. In particular, as an example, was this

On October 11th a news post was put on the Club’s website - SEEKING KEN ARCHIBALD

“Richard Scoffom, on behalf of Noel Downham, is seeking any info from Fids if they are in contact with,
or have any news of the whereabouts of Ken Archibald. Noel has known and been friends with Ken from school
days but has lost contact and would appreciate if anyone has any news, to please let him know.

As Ken had been a club member up to 2016, after which the club lost trace of him, as editor I did some
research and tracking and have come up with quite a lot of information for his memory, all of which has been
passed over to Noel etc.

Throughout the magazine there are quite a few mentions of Ken Blaiklock - found in Snippets;
Features and Obituary/In Memorium.

I'wish to give my thanks to all who have contributed to information in regards to all deceased Fids and

to all who contributed to the Obituaries/ In Memorium section.

Jim Franks diary contains more photos that words. The reason for this was mentioned in earlier
magazines. I think that the photos do tell a story.

NOTE:_ the cliparts are taken from Microsoft online pictures in ‘word’ programme
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Minutes & Records of 2020 Annual General Meeting

Due to the Government announced Covid restrictions the 2020 Annual General Meeting, due to be held in
Dundee, was cancelled. The BAS Club committee held an EGM in 2020 instead of an AGM to ensure that the
Club management could continue in line with the Constitution

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT June 2020 (which would have been spoken at the AGM Dinner)
Barry Heywood

The phrase “may you live in interesting times” is said to be part of a trilogy of Chinese curses of
uncertain provenance. Since I spoke to you at the Annual Dinner last year, things have certainly been
interesting - Brexit, which almost 50 percent of the UK population think is a curse, and Convid19, which
everyone considers to be a curse, although those of us who have spent several months at a time in a pyramid
tent with just one person cannot understand the reported panic over ‘self-isolation’! However, I am very
saddened that we have had to cancel the 2020 AGM in Dundee and that I cannot address you in person. I think
we all enjoy the privilege of meeting with friends, old and new, each year.

The Chinese trilogy of curses continues “may you come to the intention of those in Authority”. This
has certainly not proved to be a curse for BAS and UK polar research. The BAS reporting on the significance
and excellence of its research in Antarctic to both Houses of the UK Parliament in 2012 lead to a very positive
change in the BAS finances. Money became available for the rebuilding and enhancement of all extant BAS
research stations and facilities, the building of that very advanced oceanographic ship, RRS Sir David
Attenborough and to an important expansion of the BAS research Programme.

Work is progressing well in all these endeavours. The new wharf at King Edward Point has been
completed in 108 days, three weeks ahead of schedule, even though environmental concerns regarding the
breeding cycle of the local wildlife restricted the start date to January 2019.

To minimise the footprint on the seabed, the new wharf was designed as an extension to the pre-
existing structure which is contained within a retaining wall of sheet piles driven deep within the sea bed. An
adjacent ‘dolphin’ should afford protection against heavy berthing in poor weather conditions.

A total of 3,500 tons of locally sourced stone was used in the construction of the complex, which can
accommodate vessels up to 130 metres in length. It has been jointly funded by BAS, the Foreign Office and the
Government of South Georgia and South Sandwich Islands (GSGSSI). It will be used by the Royal Navy ships
HMS Protector and HMS Forth, the GSGSSI fishery patrol vessel MV Pharos SG as well as the new BAS ship Sir
David Attenborough. A new slipway will enable the launch of smaller boats in a wide variety of tidal conditions.
It was very satisfactory end to two years of planning, design, and procurement.

Build of the new wharf and dolphin at Rothera was also completed this season. From design to
completion this has been a 4 year-long project. The seabed at Rothera is in a relatively pristine condition
compared to that at King Edward Point with the past history of a whaling industry in Cumberland Bay, so a
different construction system was used to minimise the effect on the seabed.

It required the removal of the old wharf and the installation over two seasons of a massive steel
framework based on 20 huge frames weighing over 1000 tons in total, pinned to a hard granodiorite rock
protruding into the water. The whole structure is enclosed in sheet pile walls and backfilled with approximately
150,000 tons of rock blasted from a nearby cliff.

The wharf now has a berthing length of 76m and extends into water deep enough to enable the RRS Sir
David Attenborough to berth alongside. The installation of a small crane for the launching of small boats, a
personnel gangway and a floating pontoon from which to deploy scientific instruments will complete the
installation next season.

Relationship between the large professional construction teams and BAS employees remained
harmonious at both South Georgia and Rothera throughout often extreme conditions.

RRS James Clark Ross has been the first BAS vessel to use the facility for a normal ‘relief’ visit The
chartered MV Billesborg has also berthed there to discharge a cargo of steel and concrete for the new-build next
year of the research station, which will be called Discovery House.
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There has also been good news from Halley Research Station. Although the Station is closed again for
another winter, the net-work of 15 GPS units, installed to monitor daily any changes within the threatening
crevasses, has shown that the ice shelf in the vicinity of Halley is currently unaffected by any development.

However the passage of a very large iceberg within a couple of kilometres off the tip of the Brunt Ice
shelf in January 2019 did give cause for momentary concern; a collision could have caused serious damage to
the structure of the Shelf.

The automatic micro-turbine power system has run smoothly throughout its first solo winter and
provided uninterrupted power to the various science experiments. These included the very important Dobson
spectrophotometry measurements of the ozone layer. The scientific data was successfully transferred back to
Cambridge throughout the year via satellite .

So it is with confidence that three new experiments have been added to the suite of programs, which
will boost the scientific output during this coming winter. These include monitoring of tropospheric chemistry
for levels of atmospheric pollution and an additional method of measuring ozone levels.

Back in the UK, the RRS Sir David Attenborough was formally named on Thursday 26t September 2019
by the Duke and Duchess of Cambridge by the traditional smashing of a bottle of champagne against the hull.
Sir David Attenborough was also present at the ceremony and at the three-day public celebration hosted by
Cammell Laird and BAS.

The shipyard’s car park had been converted to stage a science festival, the aim of which was to inform
people about the importance of polar science to everyday life. Penguins in the form of 180 school children
completed the scene, all hopefully inspired to make a career in polar research! The 70 journalists that were in
attendance wrote over 3,000 press articles and the resulting social media articles were shared 54,000 times. All
in all, the event was an outstanding success.

A month previously the ship’s work boat, Erebus, had completed its maiden-voyage/sea-trials by sailing
from Pembroke Dock to Cammell Lairds shipyard in Birkenhead. There, the testing of the scientific equipment
installed proved successful. It will be a very capable support vessel.

On the RRS Sir David Attenborough work has progressed with final commissioning of equipment and
facilities. Technical sea trials and scientific equipment testing will then take place before the ship’s maiden
Antarctic voyage later this year.

RRS Ernest Shackleton, which was acquired by BAS in August 1999 under a long-term charter was
returned to her Norwegian owners, Rieber Shipping, in April 2019 after 20 years of polar service. However she
will continue her polar service for her new owners, the Italian National Institute of Oceanography and
Experimental Geophysics which is based in Trieste. The ship has been renamed Laura Bassi, after the world’s
first female professor.

RRS James Clark Ross is to be sold off on completion of the current season!

The Rothera Oceanographic and Biological Time Series programme, which started in 1997 by the NERC
British Oceanographic Data Centre and now managed by BAS, has used ocean gliders this season to increase
the scope of the sampling in Marguerite Bay.

This project involves the regular sampling of the water column parameters conductivity - temperature,
depth, light, chlorophyll and suspended particles. The gliders sample automatically and work at high frequency
night and day.

The gliders move through the water by using buoyancy changes. Forward motion is gained by battery-
operated wings that tip the nose up and down and 100miles can be covered in a week. The oceanic
environmental data is being used to interpret the near shore ecology and to test hypotheses regarding pelagic-
benthic coupling and the environmental influence on the near-shore ecosystem.

The International Thwaites Glacier Collaboration (ITGC) research programme first period of scientific
field work was completed this season. This major study of the stability of the Thwaites Glacier in Marie Byrd
Land, West Antarctica has eight main components, and will involve about 100 scientists from UK and US
leading research institutes as well as researchers from South Korea, Germany, Sweden, New Zealand and
Finland.

The UK (BAS) and the US are the main providers of the logistics support, which are costly; the Thwaites
site is approximately 900 miles from both Rothera Station and McMurdo Station



The eight projects are:
¢ Geophysical Habitat of Subglacial Thwaites (GHOST). The sediment, hydrology and bedrock under
the glacier will be investigated by using seismic and radar methods on the ice. A member of BAS is the
UK joint leader.

® Melting at Thwaites Grounding Zone and its control on Sea Level (THWAITES-MELT)
Melting at the glacier’s ice-ocean interface will be investigated to understand the processes involved and
its potential for triggering increased sea level rise. A member of BAS is the UK joint leader.

e Thwaites-Amundsen Regional Survey and Network (TARSAN). How the ocean and atmosphere are
affecting the glacier will be investigated by measuring ocean circulation and ice thinning beneath the
floating part of the glacier using autonomous underwater vehicles and automated land-ice stations. A
member of East Anglia University is the UK joint leader.

» Geological History Constraints on Grounding Line Retreat in the Thwaites Glacier System (GHC).
Sampling bedrock beneath the ice sheet will identify if and when the glacier retreated in the past, how
it recovered and how it is responding to current environmental conditions. The UK joint leader is a
member of BAS.

¢ Thwaites Interdisciplinary Margin Evolution (TIME). What controls the width and speed of the
glacier will be investigated by various techniques including radar and seismic analysis. The UK joint
leader is a member of the Scott Polar Institute.

o Thwaites Glacier Offshore Research (THOR). Reconstruction of past changes in environmental
conditions and the glacier’s response to these will be studies by sampling sediments deposited in the
seas near the glacier. This will aid predictions of future change. A member of BAS is the UK joint
leader.

¢ Disintegration of Marine Ice Sheets Using Novel Optimized Simulations (DOMINOS).
Computer modelling will be used to examine carving and associated processes that could cause the rapid
retreat and collapse of the glacier. A member of St Andrews University is the UK joint leader.

e Processes, Drivers, Predictions: Modelling the history and Evolution of Thwaites Glacier

(PROPHET). Existing computer simulations of ice and ocean near the glacier will be combined to im
prove models and so reduce the uncertainty in the projection of the glacier’s behaviour and subsequent
contribution to future sea level rise. A member of Northumbria University is the UK joint leader

e Thwaites Science Coordination Office (SCO). The results from the eight projects will be integrated to
achieve efficiency and effectiveness and to foster wider science collaboration. Crucial science outcomes
will be delivered to key stakeholders, A member of BAS is the UK joint leader.

A MELT team of UK and US scientists used hot water to drill through the ice within 2 kilometres of the
grounding zone and a series of instruments were fed through the bore holes to measure the oceanographic
conditions. A small remotely-operated vehicle was also deployed through a borehole and driven right up to
the grounding zone to measure and map the melting and dynamics at this critical part of the glacier. A THOR
team used the boreholes to extract five-meter-long cores of soft sediment, which will be used to construct past
changes in ocean conditions and the glacier’s response to them.

The oceanic conditions under the floating ice shelf were investigated by a TARSAN team using hole
bored though the ice 30 kilometres out from the grounding line. A GHC team used these holes to obtain four
samples of bed rock using a Winkie drill (a lightweight diamond-tip coring device). Parallel investigations
were also being carried out by THOR and TARSAN teams from the US icebreaker Nathaniel B Palmer. All in all
a very successful first field season!



A parallel programme to understand how the Antarctic Ice Sheet varied under past climate states, the
International Ocean Discovery Program (IODP) has also had a successful field season. Two members of BAS
staff were part of the 30-strong international research team that sailed on RV JOIDES Resolution. This ship has
the ability to drill thousands of metres below the sea floor. Sediment was collected from three sites in the
southern Scotia Sea.

This area known as ‘Iceberg Alley’ is where icebergs from around the entire continent converge and
enter the Antarctic Circumpolar Current. Iceberg-rafted debris falling to the sea floor will give insight to the
rate of iceberg carving from the Antarctic Ice Sheet during the variations in climate over millions of years. Two
further sites were drilled just south of the Falkland Islands. Here the sediments should reveal the varying
impact of cold-water flow through Drake Passage on the overturning circulation of the Atlantic Ocean. The
deepest sediments collected were thought to be 15 million years old!

The Chinese curse concludes “may the gods give you everything you ask for”. This glaciology research
project is attracting much publicity from Governments, Media and Public world-wide. In the UK senior
members of BAS and of the UK Universities involved in the ITGC programme gave a special briefing to the UK
All-Party Parliamentary Group for the Polar Regions last June.

It is to be hoped that Parliamentarians, Policy makers and the
general public throughout the world will be taking onboard the
disaster that will arise if the Thwaites Glacier and associated ice
sheets collapse and the large volumes of Antarctic ice are released.

The effects of a one to three metre rise in global sea level on
transport, food production, health and the environment will make
our present concerns regarding Convid19 seemingly trivial!

On this chart the Green areas indicate the areas of the UK that
would be submerged after a 3-metre sea level rise! “”Oundle has
a boat-building yard but the prices start at just over £250,000 and
rise to over £5M. Anyone interested in sharing”

Plans for the return of BAS staff and BAM, Rambold and DMC
building contractors from Antarctica were disrupted by the
decisions of Chile and the Falkland Islands to close their borders
and their airports because of the Convid19 pandemic.

Fortunately a tourist ship, MV Hebrideam Sky was lying

Convid-19 - free and empty in Stanley Harbour.
This was quickly chartered by BAS. Not every one could be returned from the Antarctic at the same time. So
some BAS personal had to suffer the hardship of suffering the luxuries of the cruise ship for a month!

To help them withstand this ordeal they were entertained by the liner's Entertainment Staff (not to
mention also by the quality of the food!!).

Planning the 2020/2021 season is presenting BAS with a challenge because of the many uncertainties re
National gateways and other restrictions. There is also the task of keeping Antarctica Convid19 free whilst
importing the necessary supplies and building materials.

But perhaps the biggest challenge will be to explain to those FIDS returning south for another season
that the transport will not be so luxurious!!



Business Notice of BAS Club 2021 AGM procedures

I wish to bring to the attention of the membership that this AGM may have to be held as a “virtual
AGM” because of the Covid -19 restrictions that prevail. The committee held an EGM in 2020 as noted above.
Should this VAGM prove necessary a revised business notice will be issued in the May 2021 magazine and on
the BAS Club website.

In accordance with the Club Constitution the BAS Club Committee advise the Membership of the
following information and procedures: -

1. The BAS Club 2020 AGM will take place on Saturday the 19t June 2021 at Waddow, Clitheroe,
Lancashire.

2. Time of meeting will be 1730 hrs. Sharp!

3. OR there will be a virtual AGM held on Thursday 17t June 2021 via Zoom, Details of attendance will
be published and posted on Club website during May 2021

4. The minutes of the 2019 AGM are available on the Club web site for perusal and published in the
December 2019 magazine — there being no AGM for 2020.

5. The Financial Accounts of the preceding year will be made available on the Club web site and in the

BAS Club magazine for May 2021, if available in time. Alternatively paper copies will be made
available for to those attending the AGM

6. Election of Committee Members and Officers:
The following Committee Members will retire at the 2021 AGM in accordance with the Club
Constitution: -
a. John Fry; Portfolio; Heritage & Memorial Orchard
b. Paul Coslett: Portfolio for Fuchs Medal Secretary
c. Ellie Stoneley; Portfolio for Social Media aspects.

All three Committee members are willing to stand for another term. Each position is open to other members
should they wish to stand and the selection will be by vote at the AGM

Following the deferment of the 2020 AGM and at an EGM, which was held in lieu, it was necessary for
the following Committee members to be co-opted for a term of one year. This was to enable the management
structure of the Club to be maintained in the interim.

It is necessary to ratify (or select another candidate should there be further candidates) the following
co-opted Officers and Members :-

c. Allan Wearden Chairman
d. Jenny Dean: Portfolio for Membership Secretary
e. Tony Wincott: Portfolio for Secretary.

The Portfolios of all can be viewed on the Club website.
It is essential to the sustainability of the Club that these positions are filled by members who are
prepared to dedicate adequate time to manage effectively the Clubs business affairs.

To clarify the above: All positions are open for BAS Club members only to apply for selection

Applications are to be in writing (or email) to the Secretary with a proposer and seconder, _eight (8) weeks
before the AGM date will be accepted. Info.basclub@gmail.com

7. The list of Committee members and Officers and their due retirement dates are shown inside the cover
of each magazine

8. Please be advised that the AGM is for Club Members only to attend.

9. The proceedings at the AGM will be audio recorded to facilitate correct reporting of events and reports.

10. The AGM Agenda will be issued in the May 2021 magazine and be placed on the web.

11. Should any member wish to propose amendments to the Club Constitution, these must be advised in

writing to the Club Secretary ten (10) weeks prior to the AGM for inclusion on the Agenda.


about:blank

The Committee is keen to recruit new Committee members to manage your Club. Members are advised that
remote conferencing systems i.e Zoom are now in place so that Committee business can be conducted via
telephone and/or video conferencing wherever practical. This facility enables any member who wishes to join
the Committee to attend meetings wherever they are based. The Committee wishes to encourage a younger
fraternity to become involved with running the Club to ensure it progresses and endures.

Note 1: Members are reminded of the Committees wishrs to effect paperless AGMs and should make their own
arrangements for copies of relevant documents they may wish to refer to. This will include the agenda.

Note 2: The Chairman and Committee wish to advise the membership that the AGM is a very important
meeting for conducting Club business. Accordingly, it should be recognised that background noise and
conversations by attendees of the meeting cause unnecessary disruption especially as the meeting is now
recorded for accuracy. AGM Attendees are requested to respect their Committee and the proceedings by
conducting themselves in an appropriate manner. Your prompt attendance at the meeting would be much
appreciated!

Note 3: Members are advised that questions posed to the Committee at the AGM by the membership present
may be deferred to a general committee meeting to allow for full consideration of the context. (This will be at
the Chairman’s discretion.)

Tony Wincott BAS Club Secretary October 2020

BAS CLUB COMMITTEE MEETINGS - 2021

2021 18 March Committee Meeting I  location to be decided

2021 19 June AGM & Reunion Dinner — Waddow Hall, Clitheroe, Lancs

2021 10 September Committee Meeting II location to be decided
CHAIRMAN

Committee singing his song and dancing to his tune

-10-



BAS CLUB COMMITTEE NEWS - retirement of ANNE TODD MBE

Marking the retirement of ‘“Anne’ Todd from the BAS Club Committee
By Jo Rae
Following Anne’s decision to stand down from the Committee
after 32 years, Allan Wearden asked if I would write an appreciation of
Anne’s work with FIDS, BAS and BAS Club. Having known Anne since
I joined BAS in 1984 and been a beneficiary of her hard work, I was
delighted to oblige.
Anne worked for FIDS/BAS for 35 years, and following her
retirement in 1987, was co-opted on to the Club Committee in 1988 so
that her detailed knowledge and understanding of the history of all
aspects of the organisation was available to the Club and its members.
She has been a Club member since at least 1976 and from 1978-1987
contributed most of the BAS News sections to the Newsletter.
Many of you will know that Anne’s given name is in fact Evelyn.
When she first joined FIDS in 1952 there was a typist in the office called Eve
Wilford, so Vivian Fuchs declared that Evelyn should be known as Anne, after the British
film star Ann Todd. The name stuck.
Talking with Anne recently, I was struck by the combination of personal interests and opportunities
that led her to join the fledgling organisation and develop the skills that served so many so well over the years.
I also discovered that she has the adventurous and enthusiastic nature that is so common amongst fids.
With a love of geography, geology and mineralogy, she took a geography degree at the University of Cambridge
(Girton College) in the mid-1940s.
Attending lectures at SPRI by James Wordie, Alfred Stephenson and Frank Debenham she got the
Antarctic bug.
Following graduation, she taught at an international school in
Switzerland for a year. There she enjoyed skiing and mountain climbing,
including an ascent of the Matterhorn. In fact, Anne continued climbing
into her 40s, and enjoyed walking holidays in the highlands and islands
of Scotland and, later, Iceland and Greenland.

Anne 1950 Hornberg

Anne Abseiling on Wilterhorn 1954

Back in the UK in the summer of 1951, Anne was captivated
by the Antarctic displays and demonstrations of dog sledging
and camping by Fuchs et al at the Festival of Britain. An advert
for a job as assistant to Fuchs appeared in The Times later that year and
after a successful interview, Anne started work on 7 April 1952 at the FID Scientific Bureau, set
up in 1950 to manage working up and publication of scientific data.
Her responsibilities increased with the demands on the office, as Fuchs recognised her ability. While
he was seconded to the Commonwealth Trans-Antarctic Expedition, 1955-1958, she worked with Sir Raymond
Priestley, then Acting Director of FIDS, and they were soon joined by Bill Sloman as personnel officer.

-11-



When Fuchs returned (as Sir Vivian) he became Director of FIDS (BAS from 1962), as the Bureau and
FIDS Office were combined into a single unit at Priestley’s insistence. Anne was appointed scientific officer in
1956, senior experimental officer in 1968 and senior scientific officer in 1971. Her job titles have included editor,
publications officer, information officer and public relations officer.

Anne’s work initially focussed on editing and co-producing the FIDS Scientific Report series and later
the BAS Bulletins, and sending specimens out for research. This expanded to include

overseeing/distributing base and field reports and maintaining a growing archive of reports and related
papers, photographs, maps and cine films

dealing with enquiries from staff, the media and public

managing the lecture slide collection and organising exhibitions (notably a permanent one on RRS
Discovery while it was moored on the Thames)

writing articles on FIDS/BAS activities for various publications

involvement in producing the BAS Annual Reports

and working with the Foreign Office on the design of FID and BAT stamp issues.

She supervised moving the collections (including fragile glass plate negatives) five times over the next 23 years
as FIDS/BAS changed location around London and Cambridge.

Anne’s enduring value to FIDS, BAS and all interested in the same must be unique. Her in-depth
knowledge and understanding of the organisation and its work, and of the records available as documentary
sources for it, are not only based on years of using those sources but of living that history as it unfolded,
knowing the people involved, at first hand, and building up the collections that continue to accumulate and
provide vital resources for BAS’s work today.

In her 1987 acceptance speech for the Fuchs Medal (see Newsletter 22), Anne said that she felt her real
contribution was the continuity she provided and knowing where to look for information or who to ask. How
true - and added to that, her attention to detail and excellent memory. Her legacy is continued today at BAS by
the Archives and Press & Public Relations teams.

Anne has received well deserved accolades over the years.

In 1964 Todd Glacier, Fallieres Coast, was named in her
honour.

In 1978 she was awarded an MBE.

In 1983/84 BAS ensured she finally saw many of the places
she had come to know so well, when she was invited by the Director, Dr
Richard Laws, to go South in the first group of women working at HQ to
do so. Aboard RRS John Biscoe, she visited the Peninsula and island bases,
flew to Fossil Bluff for tea and experienced the unforgettable scenery and
wildlife.

Anne herself comments: “it was a wonderful privilege to go South
and see first-hand the great expertise and dedication of all Fids on board
ship, at the bases and in the Air Unit, as well as at HQ, which has resulted
in the superb organization it is today — we lesser mortals salute you!”

Anne 1984 in snow shoes at Rothera

In 1987 she received the Fuchs Medal which recognises
outstanding devotion to the interests of the BAS, beyond the call of normal
duty. The inscription reads “the fount of knowledge”, reflecting  the
high regard in which she and her work are held.

In reporting Anne’s retirement from BAS, Newsletter 21 states that

“her thoroughness was the hallmark of her work”.

So too have been her unstinting willingness, good humour and modesty.
All of which have rightly earnt her a respected and affectionate place in the fids
community.

I'm sure we all look forward to meeting Anne at reunions in the years to come and thank her for
her work on the Committee.
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A Letter from the acting BAS Club Chairman
Dear Anne

This s just to thank you for all the many years of enduring service to the British Antarctic Survey Club committee
that you have put in since the inception of the club so many years ago.

You must have seen many changes over this period with the different committee members coming and going and
the original thin ‘newsletter’ becoming now a full-blown magazine with colour pictures and containing much more
material. I know you have always been the ‘font of all knowledge’ in all things concerning the club and will be sorely missed
in this capacity. And will also be remembered for your help in setting up the Memorial Orchard at BAS

Sad that you have chosen to step down, but we can understand your decision, especially in these very strange
times. Who would have thought a few years ago, when we would have all been struggling to keep in touch, that we would
get used to being able to do so with the present technology! And a far cry from when you joined the small organisation
near Victoria in 1952 then working with Sir Vivian and had your name changed to Anne by him because of the famous
actress of the time as he couldn’t deal with 2 Evelyn’s in the office!

I'm sure I speak for all the club members in wishing you all the best in the coming years.

Kind regards
Allan

KENN BACK_LATEST November 2020 from Dog Holden

The large consignment of Polar and Patagonian Travel Books that Kenn has donated to BAS Club
arrived at London Gateway Port ex Montevideo on the M/V Cap San Raphael on 13 November.

It was cleared F.O.C. by Seafast Logistics and our Club Secretary, Tony Wincott, collected it from
Seafast’s depot in Stanford le Hope, Essex on 17 November.

Winkers hired a van for this 1650 kg load and it arrived very well-packed and palleted and after an
eventful drive across the delights of the Motorways of Southern England, Winkers delivered the books to
Dominic Winter & Co., Auctioneers of South Cerney, Gloucestershire.

The firm will catalogue the books and put them up for sale sometime in the New Year, perhaps January.
Club Members will have access to the catalogue although this will be an open sale and will not be limited to
members only.

The Club has written to several people, mainly in Uruguay, who have particularly helped Kenn move
from his difficult situation in Carmelo to the safe and comfortable billet he now has. Grateful thanks are also
due to those numerous Fids who contributed so generously to the fund to help him. This was key and is
currently being used for various services that are benefitting Kenn.

Kenn himself is doing pretty well in Sir Winston Churchill Home and has finally been reunited with
the books he chose to keep, and his favourite paintings are now up in his room.

Kenn has an email address: williamtellhome@gmail.com but he cannot really use the Smart Phone he
has been given. He must wait for a member of the Home’s management team to come in and read the mail,
then write out a reply by longhand which is then copied and returned. This can take time or not happen at all!

The Home is contactable on 00 598 2487 1020 ext. 2343 or 2340 but again, comms are poor. The main
number is that of the British Hospital and some command of Spanish is useful to get from there to the home,
not to mention from there to Kenn!

Note from Dog

Colleagues: At risk of embarrassing our Club Secretary, he did a terrific job collecting the books .They
wouldn’t let his ‘barra’ onto the M25, closed the Motorway in fact.
He was diverted via Cape Wrath, I think he said, then had Satnav failure on the M4 to Gloucestershire. For a
non-sledger, he did well getting it all done in one gruelling day.
Ta, Winkers.
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BENEVOLENT FUND from Steven Dow

Gentle Reminder

A gentle reminder to all the membership that despite everything that is going on at the moment the
BASC Benevolent Fund is still here, and was set up with the aim of providing assistance to any BAS Club
Member or dependant who is in temporary financial difficulties that is not provided for by government or other
agencies.

Whilst the Benevolent Fund was set up to provide financial support to club members it has been found
that this is not always the type of support that is needed, and sometimes it is as simple as putting people back
in touch with each other.

If you could do with some assistance or know of a fellow member who might, please do contact the
Benevolent Fund Secretary.

All enquiries made to the Benevolent Fund are treated in the strictest of confidence.

Steve at email:- benevolentfund.basclub@gmail.com or Tel:- 0747 9524597

BAS CLUB ONLINE

FACEBOOK
www.facebook.com/BritishAntarcticSurveyClub
by Ellie Stoneley

The BAS Club Facebook page continues to be busy, with number of
followers steadily increasing.

We share content from organisations such as SPRI and AHT, news items
and club snippets of news, we've helped find lost BAS Club members and linked
up old friends.

Always happy to share photographs of Bases, scenery and items of
interest http://www.facebook.com/BritishAntarcticSurveyClub

WEBSITE www.BASClub.org
by Andy Smith

Members are reminded that if they have any problem to ‘log in” to the
website please contact the club membership secretary, Jenny Dean at
membership.basclub@gmail.com for their password etc.

To keep members informed the website automatically sends an e-mail to all

members whenever a new post or article is added

NEW MEMBERS
Since the last AGM the Club has accepted the following as BAS Club Members
BASC Ref Title Name Surname Other
2413 Mr Ian McLeod Son of George McLeod
2414 Mr Alan Arthur | Smith FIDS 1952 to 1953 plus leave to 1955

1953 Base M, 1954 Base H. Left Signy 12/4/55.
Scientific Assistant (Meteorology)
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Alan Smith

I Trained as Scientific Asst. (Met) in London 1950. Worked in Wick. I
Joined FIDS 1952 and served at — South Georgia 1953, Signy 1954, Stanley
part of 1955

I emigrated in 1957 and worked in Adelaide, Alice Springs, Maralinga,
Willis Island (small island in the Coral Sea with staff of just 3 blokes), and
Weather Bureau’s HQ in Melbourne.
I moved to Australia Post HQ in 1971 and took early retirement in 1988.

I graduated from both Monash and RMIT Universities. I have been
married to Joy for 61 years, and we have 4 daughters.

Bearded Alan, smoking a pipe at Signy 1954

Error in magazine 83 New Members list:-
In the previous magazine we printed an error in the new members list. The list included member No 2386
Mrs Helen Chappell - widow of Dave - this was incorrect as it should have read
No 2386 Mrs Helen Chappel - widow of Bernard Chapel
Our apologies to Helen

MEMORIAL ORCHARD UPDATE --- November 2020
By John Fry and Paul Ward

It has been a mixed year of fortunes for the orchard with the trees suffering from drought in the early
Spring and of note was the paucity of apples. Last year’s heavily cropping trees had little fruit, or sometimes
none at all, and many of the younger trees are yet to fruit and are still unproductive. In spite of all this, some
trees did have a reasonable crop.

Access to the orchard was not possible during the first lockdown and it was not until early summer
that the grass was cut and the hedges trimmed. In addition to the lockdown ‘no access’, we had forgotten
about the kestrels and the BAS biodiversity group! In previous years, kestrels have nested in a box sited on the
west side of the building adjacent to the orchard.

There has been no prohibition of access to the orchard but this year we were told that there would be
no access to the orchard until the kestrels had fledged. They fledged in early July giving orchard access at last.

Wooden stakes have been purchased to support some of the trees and branches, overburdened by the
weight of the fruit and the windy conditions. It appears that some of the worst affected trees, potentially
with shallow root systems, are sited on poor gravelly soil with clay below that layer.

A good fruit crop on an off-balance tree will probably pull the tree further over with the result seen in
the orchard.  This year there has been an excellent crop of greengages, with many pounds of fruit picked
both by Paul Ward and my own Cambridge based family and by a few BAS personnel.

BAS orchard greengages
photo John Fry

BAS greengage jam
photo John Fry

Please do come and visit the orchard if you are either visiting Cambridge or BAS and
don't forget the apples and greengages in the 2021 summer
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46" BAS CLUB AGM and REUNION DINNER 18t- 20t June 2021

Clitheroe, Lancashire
By Allan Wearden and Mike Leach

The 2021 event will be held at Waddow
Hall, Waddington Road, Clitheroe, BB7 3LD
Lancashire, in the beautiful Ribble Valley.

The Waddow Hall Estate was owned
by wealthy cotton magnates until it was sold to
The Guide Association in 1927. It has been run
by them ever since as a training and activity
centre. The original house was built in the
sixteenth century, and was extended in the
Georgian, Victorian and Edwardian eras, and
also in the latter quarter of the twentieth
century to provide meeting and conference
rooms.

The bedrooms reflect the styles of all
these times in history - some with huge Tudor
oak floorboards, some with high Georgian
ceilings, and many with Victorian fireplaces still in situ. The first floor rooms were used by the wealthy family
members, whilst the top floor with its quirky beams housed the servants and children. Many of the bedroom:s,
and all the public rooms, have a stunning view across the front lawn, sweeping down to the river, the weir and
over to Clitheroe Castle and Pendle Hill in the distance.

Waddow Hall is situated a mile outside the bustling market town of Clitheroe, at the heart of the
stunning Ribble Valley in rural Lancashire. The town has a direct rail link to Manchester and good road access.

The town itself has much to offer, from the busy market, artisanal shops and Norman Castle and
museum, which boast the smallest Norman keep in Britain. The area is perfect for walkers, as much of the Valley
is a designated area of outstanding natural beauty, and provides miles of walks for all abilities, including the
famous Tolkein Trail, as JRR Tolkein wrote much of The Lord of the Rings whilst staying locally. The town is
noted as a food capital of Britain, with locally made sausages and cheeses being particularly popular.

THE HALL HAS BEEN HIRED FOR THE FULL WEEKEND!
There is a limit of 80 for the Saturday dinner although we can do an overflow option in another
room of the hall if needed.
The AGM is to be held about 5pm, but this will be confirmed on the booking form. There is a 4
course dinner planned for 7.30pm. This includes a cheese board but not wine, which can be purchased
before the dinner.

Due to the ongoing Covid situation, we are not offering menu details or taking payment

at this time.
We are looking for a commitment to attend, and the type of accommodation required, for those wanting to
stay in the Hall. The details of the accommodation available is shown below, along with costs for the main
re-union dinner and an optional buffet on the Friday evening.

Accommodation at the Hall
Accommodation at the hall will be on the basis of B&B for two nights, at a cost of £110 per person for

the weekend. We are not accepting accommodation bookings for a single night.

Room types at the Hall available are as follows:- 10 singles. 7 doubles. 13 twins.

The Main Hall is suitable for wheelchair users and there are two ground-floor bedrooms and a first-floor
bedroom suitable for guests with disabilities.
Note: some rooms have more than 2 beds so a family group could be accommodated — please contact Allan
for alternative pricing in this case.
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Additional Facilities.
The hall has a large car park.
Camping can be arranged but motorhomes / caravans are not permitted. Please contact the hall directly
to book camping. (01200 423186).
There are local caravan parks in the area.
The Weekend Events
¢ Friday Evening: an optional hot buffet and dessert, served at 7pm will be available at a cost of £21. With
the Menu to be confirmed.
e Saturday Morning: Adrian Apps will lead a local country ramble on the Saturday leaving in the
morning. A packed lunch can be ordered in advance if booked.
e Saturday Morning: Allan will lead a tour of Clitheroe from 11.30am which will include a pub lunch.
e Saturday 5pm: Annual General Meeting. Held in the Hall.
¢ Saturday 7:30pm: Re-union dinner. 4 course dinner at a cost £32 per person, wine not included. Menu
to be confirmed.

Booking
Bookings can be made by contacting Allan Wearden
by phone:- 01254 247541
by e-mail:- allan.wearden@btinternet.com.
Snail mail: 18 East Lancs Rd, Blackburn, BB1 9QZ.

Please supply an e-mail address and/or phone number, and indicate the number of persons attending, the
type of room(s) needed, and if the optional Friday buffer is required.
We will contact all those booked with updated information on menus and arrange for payment, once we are
confident as possible that the event will go ahead.
If Allen is not available further contact questions can be directed to Mike Leach
phone:_ 01200 859268
email:- mikeleach@compuserve.com)

Alternative accommodation in the Clitheroe area.

e Edisford farm caravan park: Telephone; 01200 427868.
This is a couple of miles away by road but shorter walking route
There is also a Camping and Caravanning Club site nearby.

e The Rose and Crown: 21 Castle St Clitheroe. Telephone:- 01200 442848:
Free onsite parking;:

¢ The Inn at the Station:  King St Clitheroe Telephone:- 01200 425464
Free onsite parking;:

e The Swan and Royal:  Castle St Clitheroe Telephone:- 01200 423130:
No onsite parking, public parking nearby:

e Spinning Block [Holmes Mill]: Clitheroe Telephone:- 01200 407111:
Some onsite parking:

¢ Waddington village couple of miles from the Waddow Hall:

0 Higher Buck hotel: Waddington-Clitheroe Telephone;_ 01200 423226:
Onsite parking:
0 Lower Buck hotel: Waddington-Clitheroe Telephone:- 01200 441218:
Nearby parking:
e Calf'sHead: @ Worston [5 miles away] Telephone:- 01200 441218:
Onsite parking:
e Asheton Arms: Downham [5 miles away] Telephone:- 01200 441227
Onsite parking:
e Premier Inn:  In Blackburn close to rail station. Late train available back from Clitheroe (on

pre-covid timetables!): Onsite parking:
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MARGUERITE BAY NOVEMBER 2020 ZOOM REUNION
By Rachel Morgan and Steve Rumble

With the cancellation of the weekend at the Metropole due to Welsh Lockdown and Covid 19, you
might think that Rachel and Steve had been let off the hook for their first year of organisation having taken over
from Al and Jenny. But, instead, they decided to venture into online mingling. People were invited to offer short
presentations. We had plenty of them but went with the first two offers.

So after some pre-amble chat Vicky Auld kicked off with a very interesting set of slides on being a pilot
in modern BAS. Vicky is one of the few BAS pilots who knew what the job entailed before she joined as she had

already spent 33 months at Halley as a
meteorologist. There followed
discussion about how much change
Vicky had noticed and others
commented on the melt on George VI
Sound during their time south.
Inevitably things moved on to dog talk
and onto the anecdote from the
Adelaide dining table about taking
turns at suturing up poor Mavis who
ended up with a pleat in her tummy.

Screen shot — photo Rachel Morgan

The was a good cue for Steve Rumble’s moving video of the last of the dogs being taken out on the
Dash from Rothera in 1994. This elicited many tears and a very emotional discussion followed over the end of
nearly 50 years of FIDS/BAS modus operandi, and nearly 100 years of dogs in the Antarctic. But we were able
to hear a positive side of the dogs’s final years in Canada from John Wright. Apparently it completely
rejuvenated an interest in dog-driving and there are now four of heavyweight dog teams working very much
in the BAS style, as a contrast to the Iditerod type of lightweight dog-driving. There was also speculation that
the bloodline might have carried on through Wendy. There is some sperm from one of the other remaining
dogs still in storage.

Nearly 50 people joined in during the evening and after five hours some diehards were still there, just
like in the bar at the reunions. What was really great was that some were able to participate who cannot come
to reunions, either through health issues or living overseas. We had representation from the Falklands,
Australia, the US, and Canada

Screen Shot - photo Rachel Morgan
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SIGNY 75 ANNIVERSARY REUNION WEEKEND
BIRMINGHAM 17t - 20 MARCH 2022

From John Edwards

It's been a funny old year but plans are still well
advanced for the next big Signy get-together and hopefully all
talk of lockdown, Rule of 6, tiered local restrictions and mask
wearing will be history by the time the weekend comes round
in approximately 65 weeks time!

Elephant Seals at modern Signy Base Jan 2007 photo Matt Jobson

However, even if things are not completely back to normal, the
weekend as planned should still be able to go ahead for the
venue, The Edgbaston Park Hotel & Conference Centre, never closed during Lockdown, staying open for key

workers, and then general public once restrictions were lifted. It is still hosting events where able, having
evolved a confidence-giving '10 Point Plan' which, along with their "Stay with confidence"
The Edgbaston Park Hotel & Conference Centre brochure can be viewed at
https://www.edgbastonparkhotel.com/welcome-back

As well as these measures to ensure guests are as safe as possible, the promise of penalty-free
postponement (should this be necessary) means the already-paid deposit for the venue, the Fry Room, is
protected. Free of restrictions this can seat 144 people for banqueting, which should be adequate for our needs
if past reunions are anything to go by.

These anti-virus precautions seem to be working. Someone working at the nearby Queen Elizabeth
Hospital, who stayed there for approx 25 nights over 6 weeks, posted a review in July saying
"Over this time it’s become something of a home away from home for me and a very comfortable one indeed.

On first approaching the hotel, you're struck immediately by the setting. Right in the heart of leafy
Edgbaston, it feels at once safe and welcoming to be amidst the beautiful landscaped gardens that surround
the hotel, which sits comfortably back from the road."

This is not an exception: if you want to check how safe other visitors felt, you might want to read some of the
other recent reviews on Trip advisor. www.tripadvisor.co.uk/Hotel Review-g186402-d574684-Reviews-

Edgbaston Park Hotel and Conference Centre-Birmingham West Midlands England.html

So, Signy Fids & friends can feel confident if they want to reserve accommodation, especially as the
hotel is currently offering a 'Safe stay, your way' guarantee that if you don't get a good night's sleep they'll give
you your money back! I've already booked my room and paid a deposit, even though I live less than 5 miles
away, as I wouldn't want to miss a minute!

To reserve your place in the hotel, telephone Reservations on +44(121) 414 8888 and press Option 1,
REMEMBER to quote the booking reference code of "75THAR"
This will entitle you to a 15% discount off the best-available standard room B&B rate at the time of
booking.

The actual details of the weekend are still as outlined in Magazine 83 May 2020. It is now hoped to
make a specially-brewed Signy-themed beer available to attendees.

With all the practice of Zoom meetings during the pandemic, the likelihood of a successful live link-
up with those working at Signy now seems even more possible than it did 6 months ago.

Over 40 pages have already been completed for an Anniversary Magazine but, of course, there's room
for more, so, if you have any story to tell or interesting photographs, please don't hesitate to send it to the editor,
John Edwards, at jaejed@hotmail.com as soon as possible.

Please also get in touch if you would like to give a presentation, hopefully illustrated with some slides,
on the Saturday. The actual Reunion Fee is yet to be finalised but is expected to be no more than £100, which
would include venue hire, lunch and refreshments on the Saturday, the evening Reunion Dinner with wine, a

'goodies bag' and the magazine, at least in digital form.
Hope the Antarctic-themed haiku writing is coming on nicely!!
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FUCHS MEDAL
GUIDELINES

Eligibility

The award is intended to recognise outstanding devotion to the Survey’s
interests, beyond the call of normal duty, by men or women who are or
were members of the Survey, or closely connected with its work. The
recipients are normally chosen from those who have given sterling
service over a long period of time, and/or those who have made an
exceptional contribution in a particular season or seasons. More than
one medal may be awarded in one year but only in exceptional
circumstances.

Nominations

Nominations may be made by any members of the Survey (past and
present) or anyone closely associated with its work, who can speak with

personal knowledge of a candidate’s contribution.
The proposer should act as a lead person and provide a detailed citation (a few lines are not sufficient). The
citation may be supported by written submissions from supporters or by signatures to indicate a measure of
broad support.
Bases may also make recommendations as corporate bodies, but they should not normally submit more than
one name each year. If a Base does not wish to make a nomination in a given year, this should be reported.
There is no retrospective limit to the award and a running list of unsuccessful nominations is kept. After alapse
of two or three years it is expected that past recommendations will lapse and may only be successful if they are
repeated.
Exclusions
Members of the Fuchs Medal Award Committee will not themselves nominate candidates but may, if they wish,
stimulate others to submit particular recommendations. Members of the Committee are disqualified from being
candidates for the Fuchs Medal. The medal will not normally be awarded posthumously.
Timing of nominations
Nominations may be made at any time of the year, but must be submitted by 28 February 2020 to be considered
for the 2020 award.
Inscription

The Fuchs Medal Awards Committee appreciates suggestions for the medal inscription in the
nominations.

PLEASE ADDRESS ANY QUERIES IN CONFIDENCE TO PAUL COSLETT (BAS CLUB FUCHS MEDAL
SECRETARY) AT BRITISH ANTARCTIC SURVEY, HIGH CROSS, MADINGLEY ROAD, CAMBRIDGE,
CB3 0ET,
or PREFERABLY BY E-MAIL TO: phcoslett@yahoo.co.uk

FUCH’S MEDAL AWARD 2020
This years Fuchs Medal was awarded to Jim (James) Scott - see May 2020
Magazine No 83.
The Medal has been sent to High Cross for Jim to collect .
Jim Scott Gets His Fuchs Medal from Tim Jackson

Here is this year’s Fuchs medal winner Jim Scott. I had the great
pleasure to present Jim with his medal personally in mid-October. He’s
incredibly proud and had huge grin on his face. The inscription on the back
says ‘Jim Scott, Antarctic Grafter’.
Congratulations to a very worthy recipient, and thanks again to Jim for
everything you’ve done for BAS.
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LAWS PRIZE update
By Mike Pinnock

Established thirty years ago when Dr Richard Laws, the then Director of BAS, retired the Laws Prize is
one way of recognising the best of our young scientists through this prize each year underlines just what a store
of talent BAS has. The prize is supported by an annual grant from the Government of the British Antarctic
Territory

Laws Prize Award 2020 from Kate Smithson

The Laws Prize Committee met on the 12% June 2020, by video conference due to coronavirus
restrictions — but this in no way impeded business. Current committee members are: Prof. Dame Jane Francis
(BAS Director), Prof David Vaughan (BAS Director of Science), Prof Eric Wolff (Chair, Cambridge University),
Prof Andrew Clarke (BAS Emeritus Fellow) and Mike Pinnock (BAS Emeritus Fellow and BAS Club
representative).

In attendance, to present the cases for the nominees, were Dr Thomas Bracegirdle (BAS Atmosphere,
Ice and Climate programme), Dr Andrew Meijers (BAS Polar Oceans programme) and Prof Peter Convey (BAS
Biodiversity, Evolution and Adaptation programme). After making their presentations, these three left the
meeting to allow the committee to deliberate.

The committee decided to award the 2020 prize to Dr Elise Biersma. Elise’s work has focused on using
genetic methods to understand the origins and evolutionary history of the biodiversity we find in the polar
regions today. Just 3 years on from achieving her PhD, she is already producing work of international
importance. Her PhD studies used mosses and her current work at BAS is on vascular plants, both studies using
samples collected from around the continent and involving international collaborators. The picture emerging
from long hours in the lab is surprising and challenging. The moss flora showed multi-million year occupancy
by several abundant moss species in Antarctica. It provides very clear evidence for refugia existing during the
maximum extent of the icesheet — a challenge to the glaciologists reconstructing and modelling the extent of the
icesheet at glacial maxima. By contrast, the vascular plants show much more recent origin, resulting from
multiple colonisation events from lower latitudes. This informs how the Antarctic Peninsula might “green” as
climate change progresses.

Elise has completed field seasons in both polar regions (publishing results from both) and is currently
leading an international project looking at how microbes and plants are recolonising newly exposed areas (after
glacial retreat) on South Georgia. She is currently the holder of a Carlsberg Foundation Fellowship, held jointly
at BAS, University of Copenhagen and the Danish Natural History Museum.

The medal will be formally awarded alongside a lecture from the winner in a ceremony at BAS
Cambridge in October. (Due to covid this has not transpired, to be determined at a later date)

Congratulations to Elise.

It was striking that all nominees this year were engaged in Arctic and Antarctic work and were excellent
communicators engaged in taking their science to the public. All were addressing “big picture” questions,
typified by Elise’s work on moss species that informed on the extent of the Antarctic icesheet. The sophistication
of the methods employed in research, from such young scientists, argues well for the future of BAS science.

UPDATE ON THE BRITISH ANTARCTIC ORAL HISTORY PROJECT (BAOHP) Nov
2020 By Allan Wearden and Andy Smith

We are still in limbo as still not able to have our windup meeting in Cambridge, for obvious reasons.
240 interviews of series 1 of the BAOHP have all been transcribed with the exception of 1 that wasn’t fit for
purpose. We are slowly working through and transcribing the series 3 interviews, from prior to 2009 and from
various sources, with over 50% having been completed.

There are more interviews cleared and waiting to be added to the BAS Club website, which could
happen before the end of the year?

With many Fids now passing away and with nobody of their era to write about them the BAOHP
database is proving invaluable in putting an obituary together.

Referring to my appeal for a postcard of the Discovery at Port Lockroy but not named as Lockroy I have
still not been able to find one!
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Some interesting clips from these recent transcripts:

e Growing several trays of spinach at Signy in the 60’s then finding when cooked it went down to about
1 serving!

e The rare visit of Russian/Polish research vessel to Signy in the mid 60’s with a very attractive Russian
actress on board and the demonstration of the Highland Fling in the base bar, with both Russians and
Fids being involved!

¢ The question is often asked, where were you when Kennedy was shot? It seems the Fids that year had
been watching a film on the Shackleton between Monte and Stanley, when they heard the news!

¢ While some Fid builders where working on the satellite tracking station in Stanley during the 60’s a
high-jacked Argentinean aircraft containing 40 armed terrorists landed next to them in a peat bog!
They had come to liberate the Falkland Islanders with leaflets saying. We, come not as aggressors but as
liberators! Rather bemused that nobody spoke Spanish in Stanley but English! After the aircraft was
surrounded and watched for 2 days they surrendered and then finally shipped back to Argentina.

“Non-Oral”WRITTEN HISTORIES

These are a further enhancement to the British Antarctic Oral History Project (BAOHP).

All ‘non-oral’ (or written) histories are co-ordinated by John ‘Percy” Edwards

All ‘non-oral” histories will be published in the magazine. This ensures that a copy will be in the BAS Club
archives as copies of all magazines are kept both in hard copy and electronic versions

The actual written history will be forwarded to BAS to include in their compilation of history

The British Antarctic Written History Project (unofficially BAWHP)

If you have not already been interviewed by the British Antarctic Oral History Project (BAOHP) team
and feel you are unlikely to ever be asked in future, yet you would like your time South with BAS to be recorded
for posterity, you might be interested in the “non-oral” possibilities that are available to all Fids of whatever
era.

In 2014 the BAS Club committee agreed that written histories in a ‘mock-interview’ format (without
any audio recording) would be a useful enhancement to the BAOHP, so if you feel you would be interested to
contribute some or all of your memories this is what to do:-

1) Make contact with the BAWHP co-ordinator, John Edwards,
preferably by emailing jaejed@hotmail.com
2) By return you will receive a list of questions, such as might be put to you by a trained

interviewer, which you may answer in your own way, or decline to answer if you feel they are
irrelevant to your situation. You can add additional questions of your own ..... and of course answer
them in the way you feel appropriate, maybe even adding the occasional photograph.
3) When you are happy with your completed answers, email them back to the co-ordinator who
will endeavour to get them into BAOHP transcript style.
4) Before anything else happens to your answers, you will receive the transcript back, possibly
with some additional questions or requests for clarification.
5) When you are completely happy with the “interview”, email the transcript back a second time
to the co-ordinator who, after a quick check over, will send it on to the editor of the BAS Club Magazine.
6) Unless you request otherwise, your ‘non-oral’ interview will be published in the magazine and
the actual written history will be forwarded to BAS to include in their historical archives, although this
will have already been ensured to some degree as the BAS Club archives contain digital and hard copies
of all magazines.
By referring to diaries and journals you may have kept, these written histories may turn out to be even more
accurate than the Oral Histories which, in some cases, have depended solely on the recollections that came to
mind when the individual’s interview was recorded. Several Fids have already completed this process and if
you would like to tell your story (or stories) please get in touch with me, John Edwards via jaejed@hotmail.com

John Edwards has carried out one written histories recently — that of Peter Noble as follows.
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PETER NOBLE

FULL NAME: Peter Howard NOBLE DATE OF BIRTH: 2nd November 1943
PLACE OF BIRTH: Pudsey, Yorkshire, UK
ROLE WITH BAS: General Assistant / Mountaineer at Halley Bay, 1967/68 seasons

A.N.OTHER: When did you first hear about the Antarctic?

PETER NOBLE: As a child. I remember the John Mills film “Scott of the Antarctic” being shown at
Sunday School, but if you mean when did I get interested in going south it was when I realised that, having
gone from school to college and back to school as a teacher, I needed something very different to 'wake me up'.
A.N.OTHER: What interested you in going there?

PETER NOBLE: In 1965 I met George McLeod who had wintered a couple of seasons and had also
just seen Lawrence of Arabia and loved the desert scenery. George said he knew a place of similar scenery but
the temperature was a little different.

A.N.OTHER: How did you apply and what happened?

PETER NOBLE: I saw an advert in either the ‘Times Educational Supplement’ or ‘Climber and
Rambler” and I applied to BAS for a GA (general assistant) post.

A.N.OTHER: What happened next?

PETER NOBLE: I got the job even though I completely fluffed the interview with Sir Vivian Fuchs
and Bill Sloman. I think they thought "if he's that keen and knows bugger all, we can use him".
A.N.OTHER: What was your job specification or research plan?

PETER NOBLE: As a GA to help build Halley 2 or ‘Grillage Village” - so named because it stood on a
net of iron grillage - no idea why as it wouldn't stop ice penetrating! And we also thought it was Halley 3, as
Halley 1 was the IGY hut, now 50 feet down under the snow and this had been replaced by the 1964 huts, which
were obviously Halley 2. Ours, built two miles away was surely Halley 3, so someone at HQ either can't count
or doesn't know Halley history.

A.N.OTHER: Did you have much previous experience / how old were you?

PETER NOBLE: I'd had some alpine experience in my teens, crossed a glacier or two and had also
been deputy leader of a youth expedition to climb in Norway. That leader gave me a pretty good reference I
believe. I was 22 when I signed up with BAS and had my 23rd birthday on the Biscoe heading south.
A.N.OTHER: What do you remember about sailing south?

PETER NOBLE: It was pretty exhausting doing nothing so I was pleased when we were invited to
take the daily sea condition and temperature obs . However, after Stanley we didn't go direct to Halley but
visited South Georgia, Signy, Deception, Admiralty Bay and down to Anvers Island - the full 'Antarctic
Cruise'... wonderful. I assisted Geologist Lawrence Willey on a few shore visits, carrying his gear and being
his radio operator for emergency communication with the ship. I don't recall having much success with the old
'Sixty Eight Set' I think it was called. Fortunately there were no emergencies.

A.N.OTHER: Did you have a celebration when you crossed the Equator?

PETER NOBLE: The usual daubing with dinner left-overs and then being hosed down.
A.N.OTHER: What do you recall about being “kitted out” in Port Stanley?

PETER NOBLE: Two things:- First, some Fid said the issued sealing knife was pretty poor so I bought
a good one in Stanley... and never needed a sealing knife at Halley. I used the issued knife a lot back home and
the better one for bread when camping! Second, my cabin mate on the RRS (Royal Research Ship) John Biscoe
and bunkroom mate at Halley was 'Big Al' Smith... all 21 stone of him (naturally I was top bunk and it never
once rocked or moved with that anchor weight below me... I digress). Al had asked at Cambridge if the
supplied kit would fit him. "We've kitted out bigger men than you" was the boast of a reply. Al's wife Kath
didn't believe them so made him a set of shirts and sweaters and she was right. The Stanley kit was nowhere
near his size.

A.N.OTHER: Can you remember your first impressions of Stanley & Halley Bay?

PETER NOBLE: Heaving sandbags into the bows of the Biscoe; walking up to the top of, what much
later I learned was, Mt Tumbledown; seeing the wreck of the SS Great Britain; spending 10% of my annual salary
on a camera and not enough film; talking nonsense to His Excellency’s wife at Government House and then
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cartwheeling down the road because certain 'friends' had diluted my orange juice with vodka (I was not a
drinker).

My first impression of Halley Bay was of sun-burned men waving a welcome and then of Halley
ceasing to be a ‘bay’ as the headland broke away. I like to think I witnessed the birth of an iceberg but it just
crumpled into the sea taking the Danish Flag with it. That flag was a welcome for J.Lauritzen's ship the Perla
Dan that had accompanied the Biscoe on the final leg to Halley. Nevertheless, when giving talks about my
'Antarctic Adventure' I still suggest there's a patriotic little Danish iceberg somewhere in the South Atlantic!
A.N.OTHER: Were there other people doing similar work to you on base?

PETER NOBLE: There was a team of four GAs, three of us were new: Joe Porter, Nick Mathys and
myself, all under the guidance of second year man Colin Wornham. We all fed the dogs and ran teams but we
seemed to get different jobs too. I was apprenticed to the electrician Paul Wharton and earned the nick-name
'Neon' through one small error. I suppose one should switch off at the mains before wiring in a new fuse-board.
Sparks everywhere, the generator groaned and the lights dimmed in every hut. I also learned to control the
radar for tracking radio sonde (weather) balloons but lost a couple. However, initially, our main job was to
build the base, Halley 2 (or 3!). Seven huts, 70 feet long, were sent down in kit form, and six went up in three
weeks of continuous sunshine and no wind, so I sometimes was able to wear shorts and no sweater. The seventh
hut was more difficult to erect in near blizzard conditions. Each had ten steel portal frames joined by heavy
spars and clad in 4" thick insulated boards. There were no windows as the whole base would disappear under
accumulated snow within two years. There were two huts that housed 20 bunkrooms, laundry, ablutions,
surgery, dark room, clothing store and my field office/store. Two huts contained the kitchen, dining room,
glaciologists” lab, library, lounge, B.C.’s office and radio shack. Two more huts were the garage, carpenters’
workshop, and housed the two Rolls Royce generators. The final 'blizzard-built' hut was for the offices and
labs of the meteorologists and other scientists. The loo was separate, a medieval 'long drop', 43 feet deep, under
its own small hut. All the huts were linked by corrugate-iron tunnels with laddered access shafts to the outside.
A.N.OTHER: What other research was being done while you were there?

PETER NOBLE: We had geologists keen to get to rock, the nearest of which was 250 miles away;
glaciologists studying the movement of the Brunt Ice shelf; ionosphericists interfering with radio
communications; geophysicists with their highly sensitive equipment, measuring the earth's magnetic and/or
gravity fluctuations in their private estate that no-one was allowed to enter. There were surveyors mapping
anything they could see; Doctors studying penguins or people; Met men reporting, if not studying, the
atmosphere and “Gash 'Ands” studying cook books on the cooks’ days off.

A.N.OTHER: Did you or the ship have problems getting to your base?

PETER NOBLE: A few days delay in the Weddell Sea but no real concerns.
A.N.OTHER: What did you spend most of your money / spare time doing on base?

PETER NOBLE: I had no money on base and didn't need any, although I did order extra film from
Stanley for the next year. Nor did I have much spare time, ‘though I did turn a couple of bowls out of a whale
vertebrae from South Georgia and I also made a large, coffee table type 'Uckers' board (Ludo to ordinary
humans) for eight players. Inevitably someone added the 'F' on its first outing and oddly it wasn't the letter that
offended me, it was that it had been scrawled in biro rather than copying the quality of my script! And then
there was developing and printing photographs.

A.N.OTHER: How did you celebrate Mid-winter’s Day?

PETER NOBLE: As the Scots among us had missed Hogmanay during the unloading / changeover, a
few of us converted our tartan shirts into kilts and my fuzzy photos that recorded the event say it all. We also
had a magnificent meal (see below). In addition, in the first year we had one hut that was not yet occupied, so
we converted it into a theatre complete with stage, proscenium arch and curtains. Six or eight of us put on a
show for the other thirty, which was great fun, with sketches old and new and I wrote several songs for the
occasion - songs which are best forgotten!

A.N.OTHER: What did other Fids spend their time doing apart from their work?

PETER NOBLE: Mike Skidmore developing his painting skills and John Gallsworthy was making an
excellent 1/12 scale dog sledge. Peter Pitts had his ham radio and Pete Mountford played his classical guitar.
Other than that, we enjoyed reading, chat, photography and listening to records. I don't really recall other
hobbies but there was the monthly 'Pengwinge' publication, to which many of us contributed articles and
puzzles. Chris Sykes produced excellent topical cartoons for it as well (see front cover of BAS Club magazine
no.78). Of course there were no computers or printers so it was hand typed with as many carbon copies as
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would fit in the typewriter. The bottom copies were scarcely readable. Actually I did write several songs about
the journey south, life on base and sledging in addition to the ones sung at our midwinter show. The latter
never published and now deleted from my computer!

A.N.OTHER: Were there any awkward incidents or altercations on base?

PETER NOBLE: I seem to recall a certain services corporal being proxy promoted to sergeant and
pulling rank on the other corporal on base. A non-service fist sorted that very quickly.
A.N.OTHER: Did you enjoy your time on base?

PETER NOBLE: Very muchindeed. In my second year I was i/clogistical planning and kit preparation
for field expeditions, i.e. dog sledges, tentage, general equipment & rations. Fascinating work. I wanted to
stay for a third year but realised I would deprive someone of the essential Fidlet to Fid experience I'd had, as I
would have retained my now more senior job depriving a first year man of inheriting it.

A.N.OTHER: Which was better- summer or winter and why?

PETER NOBLE: Summer because I was always out in the field, on the ice shelf, sometimes with a
glaciologist, sometimes checking the route through the dangerous 'Bob Pi Crossing' of the hinge zone between
shelf and inland ice. I also traversed to the Theron Mountains by tractor to continue the reconnaissance towards
the Shackleton Range by dog sled. And, then, there was the highly successful tractor expedition there the
following year. However, I did enjoy the winter too, getting on with jobs Iliked doing. I even enjoyed dragging
out fuel barrels from the buried fuel dump in the depths of winter!

A.N.OTHER: What are your memories of the food?

PETER NOBLE: Very good - actually pretty impressive. We dined well. The mid-winter spread was
remarkable with specially iced cakes, one the shape of Antarctica with the BAS coat of arms on top, to follow a
memorable traditional main course. We occasionally dined well in the field as well. On one occasion, 500 miles
from base, I made an oven out of a large biscuit tin to sit on the primus and cooked a wonderful piece of pork
accompanied by various veg and potatoes, followed by crépe suzette and brandy! The basic expedition rations
were however just that, 'basic’. Some earlier explorer, maybe Scott, complained that they were given too much
tomato soup and no oxtail as a consequence 40% of our field soups were oxtail and little tomato. In checking
the 10 day ration boxes for the next season I modified them to give ten different varieties. There was an
'interesting’ incident on the Shacks recce. My colleague Mike Skidmore complained of feeling unwell, his joints
ached and he even said his teeth and gums were getting painful. Before radioing base for advice I said. "It
sounds like scurvy but can't be as we have the vitamin C tablets in our daily rations." "Oh, is that what they
are!" said Mike and swallowed a handful. He was better the next day!

AN.OTHER: Did any cliques form on base and, if so, did these cause any problems?

PETER NOBLE: Inevitably on a base with four large huts to accommodate the day to day activities of
38 men, groups did develop but no-one was ever 'unwelcome' in any group. As an aside from that I also recall
that we were very civil in language and behaviour. One might have expected loads of foul language and
explicitly naked pin-ups everywhere but apart from the occasional picture of a scantily dressed maid and
swearing with a purpose, it was quite gentlemanly. Iliked that.

A.N.OTHER: Did many people travel away from base and how did they travel?

PETER NOBLE: Most people had at least one 'summer jolly' with a dog team or skidoo on the ice shelf
(managed by an experienced driver) and the glaciologists were forever out surveying the ice, often with those
needing ajolly. They were always back for the Saturday night film and beer (or stronger)! However, the GAs
and ‘Black Gang’ (tractor mechanics) undertook the main expeditions, although we never called them
‘expeditions’ as it sounded too pompous - they were 'field trips' to us. The skidoos were unreliable early models
and often had to be rescued after break-downs. The tractors we had were Bombardier Muskegs, originally
designed for the muskeg swamps of Canada but with wider tracks they were excellent on snow - the fore-
runners of ski resort piste-bashers. We also experimented with the heavier, much more powerful, International
Harvester bulldozers, making the second Shackletons trip such a success. Chas Platt, using a small petrol
engine from I know not where, built a moving ride-able 'thing' out of an oil drum and some Dexion framing.
Then there was also the aero engined, propeller-driven Lansing Snowmobile: a failure of a concept that was
unsuccessfully resurrected several times. It was too fast and too frail for the hard bumpy ice of the shelf. Its
‘write-off' for us was when electrician Geoff Smith tried to jump a tide crack in the sea ice (with the base
commander Ricky Chin on board). It was wider than he thought and luckily made it, but he hit the far side
hard, too hard and lost one of the vehicle's skis in the water.
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AN.OTHER: Did you have any particular “jollies” you remember fondly?

PETER NOBLE: My “jolly” started when I left Southampton in October ‘66 and ended when I
disembarked in May "69! However, the Shackletons trips, not “jollies” but serious work, must be mentioned.
The first recce to the Shackleton Range in 1967/68 summer was technically a failure as we reached no rock, but,
Skidmore and I on the furthest push south with our dog team did photograph and sketch unknown mountains
never seen before and I realised, because of our 150 mile detour via the Theron Mountains and round the
enormous Slessor Glacier, a shorter and safer route from Halley was possible. Sir Viv felt he had to be 100%
certain of getting the surveyors and geologists to the Shacks the following year and so asked the Yanks to fly
them to the known Western Shacks but then only one GA would then be needed. I persuaded our second year
BC Chris Sykes to contact Sir Vivian explaining that if this happened, the other GAs and tractor lads would
have nothing to do, and that the year after that all those with any experience of the route would have gone
home. Sir Vivian relented, saying we'd only be a nuisance on base and told us to go prove my suggested route.
Nick Mathys, the senior GA and now deputy Base Commander, offered me the choice of the air trip with the
Americans or the tractor trip to the Eastern Shacks. I chose the latter and was asked to lead it. We made
amazingly good time with four tractors and a caboose or caravan, known as “Golly's Folly” (fitted out by John
Gallsworthy) instead of tents and dogs. Able to travel longer days and cook on the go we reached the mountains
two weeks ahead of 'schedule’, and were able to set up an advance depot at the foot of a prominent nunatak
and explore the area. The peaks are modest but we climbed several and mapped the main escarpment and
added some outliers that we couldn't visit. We named them for convenience, hoping to do a proper job of
naming later. The one downside of the whole trip was the insult of not being consulted when the 'Place Names
Committee' allocated quite irrelevant and silly names to the peaks we had found. A rounded hill that was deep
red with garnets and called by us 'Red Hill' was given the name of someone we didn't know. Our ‘Mt Shelleen’
was named to honour our diesel mechanic and driver, Alan 'Dad' Etchells, our mentor without whom there
could have been no expedition, he was that competent and experienced. Why Shelleen? Dressed in his long-
sleeved vest and long-johns he was the image of Lee Marvin's 'Kid Shelleen' preparing for a gunfight in our
favourite film 'Cat Ballou'. Sadly that fine peak was re-named ‘Lundstrom Knoll’. I mean calling peaks ‘Mt
Optimus’ and ‘Mt Primus’ is just as silly as our temporary names of ‘Mt Branston” and ‘Mt Keddie’, but ours
were relevant because we left our names in pickle jars of those brands on the summits. Then the final insult:
our own names were allocated to minor pimples, only one of which we'd seen in the distance, and we were
never even told of the 'honour'. Forty years later we found out accidentally at Dad's 80th birthday party!
AN.OTHER: Did you have to have any special training or get permission before you were allowed to make
the trip?

PETER NOBLE: None at all. Ijust handed in my notice at the school where I taught, which didn't
please the head as he'd only just appointed me.

A.N.OTHER: Apart from the fuse board incident 'Neon’ did you have any other near misses?

PETER NOBLE: Yes but most in retrospect. For instance in the dangerous hinge zone there were two
or three 'if' occasions:- if that crevasse I accidently slid over on my new very slippery skis had been a couple of
feet wider......, if that snow bridge we discovered later had not held....., if this nine day blizzard blows my tent
away..... , and on the sea ice if I'd followed the tracks of earlier tractors crossing a slushy patch (where a seal
popped its head up as I drove by).....! But there was one pretty frightening occasion but more in retrospect as
I didn't have time to be frightened at the time. It was my birthday accompanied by a near full eclipse of the sun
and we were crossing the high plateau en-route to the Therons.

The warm Muskeg cabs were fully occupied and it was my turn outside so I decided to check the
huskies that were being transported in makeshift kennels on the rear cargo sled, the third behind the tractor.
To stop the dogs jumping out of the open top kennels, a wooden bar had been wedged across each and I saw
that the bar over the front middle kennel had moved leaving a large gap. I stood on the front of the sled and
pulled the bar and it snapped.

I fell backwards into the 'A" shaped tow bar, fortunately landing with an arm over each side of the A.
At first I laughed as I wasn't hurt but then realised the situation: the tractor was still dragging the sled and me
at the normal 2 mph and I knew that no matter how loud I shouted, no-one would hear me over the distance
and the noisy petrol engine. Then I saw my horrendous demise if I let go the A frame, or even if I allowed my
feet to drop back a little - the front of the sled was not only very close to the ice, it had some large bolts sticking
down that we used for the lash-lines. I had to escape or be slowly disembowelled and crushed.

There has to be a God as obviously I did escape but I cannot remember how.
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A.N.OTHER: What do you remember about the weather and the cold?

PETER NOBLE: Yes it was cold, especially when running with the dogs early in the field season...
late August/September. Our basic kit was army shirts, long johns and trousers with not too brilliant sweaters.
Over this we had kapok-filled anoraks and then Ventile over-trousers and superb sledging anorak with its
wolverine fur-edged hood.

The short hairs of the hood hugged the face and kept the wind out but you could see through the longer
hairs that protected the eyes. You had to keep watch on your sledging mate's face as he sometimes wouldn't
realise he'd got frost nip, a white patch on the cheek usually. I always felt it strike, like being flicked with a
rubber band.

Another problem was keeping the hands warm and at one point I was wearing five pairs of gloves: silk
for quick delicate work, woollen over them (always far too short), duffel mitts on top and the two pairs of heavy
duty leather mitts, the outer with deep wide gauntlets attached to a harness that allowed quick removal of
heavy gloves, for writing the log etc., without dropping them in the snow. Realising the woollen ones were too
short and my wrists were vulnerable, I cut the feet off a pair of long socks, made thumb holes and wore them
over my wrists, Norah Batty style, i.e. wrinkled. I was able to throw away the woollen gloves and my fingers
were quite warm at —40°C.

From December to February we often travelled in just ordinary trousers with a shirt and sweater but I
do have a photo of myself on the high plateau, standing on the caboose roof, driving my tractor by remote
control ropes and wearing just trousers. Actually, instead of army trousers and sweater, I was lucky as I was
testing a new product called 'fleece’ clothing made by Hermann Mehren. It was really good and I used it back
in the UK for many years for winter climbing and caving.

A.N.OTHER: What about the winter darkness?

PETER NOBLE: No problem for me.

A.N.OTHER: What happened when you left your base for the last time?

PETER NOBLE: Tears. See chapter 1 of my book “Dog Days on Ice”. Iate 12 fried eggs at one sitting
on board the Perla Dan, and experienced a duvet on my bed for the first time. However, the journey home was
again via South G where Skidmore and I disembarked and camped for two months of geology work around
Prince Olav Harbour, some 40 miles west of Grytviken. It was a great experience, getting close to various
Albatrosses and seals that had never seen humans and had no fear.

A.N.OTHER: Have you ever sailed South again, with BAS or as a tourist?

PETER NOBLE: No. Mike Skidmore did so as a tourist and said that although it was very enjoyable,
it was also a disappointment - an anti-climax as he was a voyeur and not part of the action. However, I'd love
for my wife to experience something of the place.

A.N.OTHER: How much time did you spend with BAS back in the UK?

PETER NOBLE: This is one of my major regrets. I naively thought that 'that was that'. I went home
and never contacted BAS again. I never thought to enquire if there were UK jobs with BAS but I would love to
have had Derek Gipps' job looking after general equipment supplies. But of course Derek already had that job
so I went back to teaching. However, I had learned my lesson and I avoided the indoor classroom, moving into
outdoor education and I ended up heading up a new outdoor pursuits centre in the Peak District.
A.N.OTHER: Did BAS get their “moneys-worth” out of you?

PETER NOBLE: Oh definitely. Unlike a couple of guys on base who openly said they were there for
a holiday and refused to do anything outside their 'duty’ (which they did reluctantly) I was totally committed
and would do anything. I honestly believe I was a damn good investment.

A.N.OTHER: What did you get out of your time with BAS?

PETER NOBLE: Self awareness, confidence, an experience working with and talking to non-school
people with wider horizons and experience. Plus a passport into any outdoor centre.
A.N.OTHER: What caused you to leave the Survey?

PETER NOBLE: End of contract.

A.N.OTHER: Have you stayed in contact with other Fids?

PETER NOBLE: A few. I attend some of the reunions and occasional see three of the old Shackletons
team.

A.N.OTHER: Do you have any regrets about your time with the Survey?

PETER NOBLE: Only that I didn't have a career with them.
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Members Websites

| HAVE HAD A GOOD RESPONSE FOR MEMBERS WEBSITES AND A FEW HAVE BEEN ADDED INTO
THE MAGAZINE. |I’M SURE THAT THERE ARE MANY MORE THAT COULD BE ADDED SO ANY MEMBER
WHO HAS A WEBSITE PLEASE SEND ME NAME! WEBSITE DOMAIN NAME AND THREE OR FOUR LINE
OF BRIEF DESCRIPTION PLUS PHOTO AND CAPTION. THIS WILL BE A PERMANENT ENTRY IN THE1

MAGAZINE

Andy Smith Halley Bay 1971

www.zfids.org.uk Andy Smith provides a website ----Z-fids: Halley Bay,

Michael Warr -Deception Island 1964 and Adelaide Island 1966
www.antarcticmemoriespublishing.com Contains history of Michael and a
Book of his experiences down South “South of Sixty” - Will soon be adding
another book (fictional) “Murder in the Antarctic”

Yalour Island and me — Dec 2007

BAS HQ ID picture 2001

1956-present. It contains a mass of information about the base, though more
contributions are always welcome. There are pictures of and stories about Halley
over 